

Culture and Heritage spring 2023 | issue ix

Foreword

From the President, Vice President and Editor-in-Chief

By Sanjana Kaicker, Michael Dekhtyar, and Joanne Yang

May 2023
To our readers,

Four years ago, The Cornell Diplomat was founded with the goal of sharing student perspectives on global challenges. Each semester, we bring together talented writers, editors and artists to create an accessible and engaging magazine that brings to light international topics not frequently considered mainstream discourse. Our past issues have tackled subjects such as regime stability, the politicization of gender, the geopolitics of resources, the influence of borders, civil disobedience, the role of the youth, and power projections.

In our ninth issue, Culture and Heritage, our editors and writers explored stories surrounding the impact of climate change on indigenous people's culture and the importance of mother tongue education for countries in Africa. We dug deep to bring you unique analyses of the lingual roots of Kurdish nationalism, Chechnya's warrior culture, and more. We also raised awareness of the systematic destruction of historic Islamic holy sites and Armenian heritage sites to highlight the importance of preserving and appreciating diverse cultures and heritages around the world.

The Diplomat has always been a medium for intriguing and factual storytelling that weaves together diverse perspectives on global issues. We are incredibly proud of the role The Diplomat has played in informing the Cornell community on international and current affairs over the past four years, and we are immensely grateful for the invaluable work of all our members.

Sincerely,
Sanjana Kaicker (President)
Michael Dekhtyar (Vice President)
Joanne Yang (Editor-in-Chief)

Special thanks to the SAFC and the Mario Einaudi Center for International Studies

This issue is licensed under CC BY 4.0. To view a copy of this license, visit http://creativecommons.org/licenses/by/4.0/

The Cornell Diplomat, an independent student organization located at Cornell University, produced, and is responsible for the content of, this publication. This publication was not reviewed or approved by, nor does it necessarily express or reflect the policies or opinions of, Cornell University or its designated representatives.

Our Staff

Leadership



Sanjana Kaicker President



Michael Dekhtyar Vice President



Joanne Yang Editor-in-Chief



Christopher Way

Content



Claudine Miller



Pranathi Adhikari Editor



Editor



Rafaela Uzan Claire Tempelman Dylan Jackaway Editor



Editor



Josh Yi Editor



Sofia Rong Dell'Anese Editor



Laura Gries Editor



Phillip Chao Staff Writer



Brando Sell Staff Writer



Cassidy Keppler Staff Writer



Ria Sodhi Staff Writer



Stacey Na Staff Writer



Ethan Kellogg Staff Writer

Creative



Joyce Wang



Claudine Miller Social Media & Outreach



Ahmed Sultan Layout

Table of Contents

Sanjana Kaicker, Michael Dekhtyar, and Joanne Yang	2
Cultural Erasure in the Modern Day: The Destruction of Armenian Heritage Sites in Azerbaijan Ethan Kellogg	5
The Archaeology of Power: Saudi Arabia and Heritage Destruction in the Middle East Brando Sell	8
Empowering Africa: The Importance of Mother Tongue Education Ria Sodhi	10
Chechnya's Warrior Culture: Masculinity, Militarization, and MMA Cassidy Keppler	14
A People Without Their Nation: Lingual and Dialectal Roots of Kurdish Nationalism and Its Failure Phillip Chao	16
Securing (Land) Rights for the Indigenous Peoples of Brazil Stacey Na	18
References	21

Cultural Erasure in the Modern Day:

The Destruction of Armenian Heritage Sites in Azerbaijan

By Ethan Kellogg



Overview

With the war in Ukraine still raging, the world has become reacquainted with the unresolved conflicts within the former Soviet Union. One such conflict involves the Nagorno-Karabakh region, a de jure territory of Azerbaijan that is largely administered by the self-declared, majority ethnically Armenian "Republic of Artsakh." Two recent wars were fought over the region, in the early 1990s and in 2020. This conflict has become fundamental to the development of national identity in both countries: Billboards in the Azerbaijani capital of Baku declare that "Karabakh is Azerbaijan" and protests in Armenia's Yerevan reject any concession of Artsakhi land.¹ ² An often-overlooked consequence of this conflict is the destruction of cultural heritage sites—particularly Armenian ones within Azerbaijani-held territory—as a means to rewrite regional history to conform with modern borders. Thanks to the efforts of Caucasus Heritage Watch (CHW), a research initiative led by archeologists from Cornell and Purdue Universities, there is now significant documentation of an active effort to dismantle Armenian cultural history. This wide-spread destruction has taken place since at least the late 1990s, primarily in Nagorno-Karabakh and the Azerbaijani exclave of Nakhchivan, eliminating millennia of artifacts and altering the ethnic and cultural makeup of the region in a manner that may constitute cultural genocide.

Why are Armenia and Azerbaijan fighting?

Nagorno-Karabakh and neighboring regions have been historically populated by both Armenians, who are predominantly Armenian Apostolic Christians, and Azerbaijanis, who are predominantly Shia Muslims. As in much of the former Soviet Union, these two communities have been historically intertwined. Prior to World War One, the two ethnicities were not segregated into fully defined "regions," with neighboring villages and towns subscribing to different religions, customs, and traditions.³ The incompatibility of this cultural heterogeneity with the idea of the nation-state manifested itself when Armenia and Azerbaijan declared independence from the Russian Empire in 1918. The two fledgling countries immediately fought a war over Nagorno-Karabakh, Nakhchivan, and the Zangezur region—a conflict that ended with the Red Army's invasion of the Southern Caucasus in 1920. The issue was settled when Moscow granted most of Zangezur to Armenia and categorized Nakhchivan and Nagorno-Karabakh as "autonomous" regions of Azerbaijan.4 While these regions' demographics have changed over time, they remained culturally diverse in population and/ or heritage throughout most of the twentieth century. In the 1926 Soviet census, Nagorno-Karabakh was reported to be approximately 89.2% Armenian.⁶ This Armenian majority remained through 1989, when the region was home to 145,593 Armenians (76.4%), 42,871 Azerbaijanis (22.4%), and a variety of other groups such as Russians, Kurds, Greeks, and Assyrians. In contrast, driven by factors such as the Armenian Genocide, the Armenian-Azerbaijani War, and the population redistributions during the Soviet era, the Armenian population of Nakhchivan fell from 34.4% in 1897 to 0.6% in 1989.89 But hundreds of Armenian cultural sites and markers remained, acting as a reminder of the large community that had once lived

As Moscow once again lost its grip over the South Caucasus, dormant ethnic tensions flared between Armenians and Azerbaijanis. Sporadic fighting between civilians from 1988 to 1991, such as the Sumgait and Baku pogroms targeting Armenians, and the Gugark pogrom and Khojaly massacre targeting Azerbaijanis, escalated into the First Nagorno-Karabakh War. Tensions worsened when the parliament of the Nagorno-Karabakh Autonomous Oblast voted to join the Armenian SSR in 1988, and military action followed when the Soviet Union dissolved in 1991. In the following months, Nagorno-Karabakh—still internationally recognized as part of Azerbaijan—declared independence as the Republic of Artsakh. Azerbaijani and Artsakhi forces clashed for two years, burning

villages and forcing civilians from their homes. According to the United Nations High Commissioner for Refugees, "Over a million people were forced to flee—from Nagorno-Karabakh to Armenia; from Armenia to Azerbaijan; and from Armenian-occupied sectors of Azerbaijan to other Azeri villages." A 1994 ceasefire effectively left the still unrecognized Republic of Artsakh in control of most of Nagorno-Karabakh and seven neighboring Azerbaijani districts. ¹³

War returned to Nagorno-Karabakh for a brief but violent six weeks in 2020 as Azerbaijani forces quickly overran much of Artsakh's southern flank, forcing the small republic to cede control of all territory outside of Nagorno-Karabakh, along with a portion of that region. Russian peacekeepers supervised the ensuing ceasefire to ensure that the Lachin humanitarian corridor connecting Nagorno-Karabakh with Armenia remains open for civilian use. There have been skirmishes between Armenian and Azerbaijani forces as well as a blockade of the Lachin corridor in the ensuing years, but territorial holdings remain largely unchanged. However, with a delineated zone of control which now places ethnically Armenian communities in Azerbaijani hands, concerns over the treatment of cultural heritage sites have grown.

Destruction of Cultural Heritage in Nakhchivan

Nakhchivan, despite not being a major area of contention in the modern Armenia-Azerbaijan conflict, has been central to Azerbaijan's destruction of Armenian cultural heritage. Although the region's population is almost fully Azerbaijani in 2023, Armenians have contributed significantly to Nakhchivan's medieval and pre-modern history, which undermines the nationalist idea of Nakhchivan as being inherently Azerbaijani. But beginning in at least 1997, monasteries, churches, and graveyards have been gradually and quietly demolished, often to be replaced with symbols of Azerbaijani nationality. Through CHW's work using satellite imagery to catalog historically significant Armenian cultural sites, researchers discovered that 108 such sites—around 98% of those existing prior to independence from the Soviet Union—have been demolished.16

Particularly significant sites, such as the Cemetery of Old Jugha (Julfa), have been part of Azerbaijan's intentional demolitions. This primarily Armenian Apostolic cemetery was the first site where destruction was directly observed, as "eye-witnesses from the Iranian border zone" watched while cranes excavated tombstones and bulldozers flattened the ground. Attempting to hide the cemetery's destruction, Azerbaijani authorities restricted movement near the site. A report by the International Council on Monuments and Sites in 2007 found that, following the site's destruction, the Azerbaijani military "stationed a firing range on the Julfa Cemetery and turned the site into a 'military zone' so that it could ban foreign missions and observers from entering it," preventing both a delegation

from the European Parliament and the U.S. Ambassador to Azerbaijan, Matthew Bryza, from examining the site. ¹⁷ Other destroyed Armenian sites include the abandoned villages surrounding the Church of Mijin Ankuzik/Anzur and St. Gevorg Church of Nor Poradasht, where bull-dozers removed evidence of prior Armenian habitation. ¹⁸ Parallels throughout the region were found by CHW, suggesting that these demolitions were part of an orchestrated campaign to erase Nakhchivan's Armenian history.

Many destroyed Armenian sites have been replaced by symbols of Azerbaijani nationality. CHW was able to find five such cases of replacement. Two notable examples are the St. Tovma Monastery of Agulis and the New Armenian Cemetery of Nakhchivan. According to CHW, "St. Tovma (St. Thomas) Monastery was one of the most important religious centers in medieval Armenia." The monastery remained in good condition when documented by historian Argam Ayvazyan in the late Soviet era. But satellite imagery shows that, starting around the year 2000, the complex had been slowly dismantled; it was completely razed in 2009. In 2014, a Shia mosque was built in its place, transforming the site into a symbol of Azerbaijani religious identity. 19 Ayvazyan also documented the New Armenian Cemetery of Nakhchivan, where he recorded approximately one thousand tombstones, many of which had Armenian inscriptions. According to satellite imagery, this was also slowly demolished during the 2000s. By 2013, construction was underway for the State Flag Square and Museum of Nakhchivan: a large complex with a 57-meter flagpole dedicated to Azerbaijani history and culture.²⁰ ²¹ ²² Both sites are clear examples of the state's attempts to promote a skewed, wholly-Azerbaijani historical narrative.

Destruction of Cultural Heritage in Nagorno-Karabakh

Following the capture of majority-Armenian villages in 2020, the cultural erasure seen in Nakhchivan began to be repeated in Nagorno-Karabakh as authorities destroyed Armenian churches, cemeteries, museums, and other culturally significant sites. According to CHW, seven sites have been fully destroyed, eight were damaged, and fifteen have been categorized as "threatened." The government is employing many of the same tools used in Nakhchivan to rewrite regional history, making captured areas appear to be homogeneously Azerbaijani.

For example, the Azerbaijani government destroyed churches and reclassified them as "Caucasian Albanian"—a regional ethnic group from the Middle Ages that Azeri nationalists claim are forebears of Azerbaijanis.²⁴ However, unlike in Nakhchivan, these sites are now being demolished within active Armenian communities, resulting in the destruction of civilian infrastructure. For instance, the St. Sargis Church in the village of Mokhrenes/Susanlyg, which had been in service until 2020, was destroyed around early to mid-2022. Satellite images showed the church and the village around it completely intact in

October 2021 and March 2022—while images from July 2022 showed that the church and much of the surrounding village had been razed. Beyond just destroying this site of Armenian religious identity, the Azerbaijani government reclassified the church as an Albanian temple, denying any relationship between the village's history and its Armenian population.²⁵ The local cemetery narrowly avoided the destruction the rest of the village faced, but CHW judged that because of "the apparent targeting of Mokhrenes for demolition, the historic cemetery is designated as threatened."²⁶

Because of the Nagorno-Karabakh conflict's notoriety, supranational organizations have taken notice of the erasure of Armenian cultural heritage in the region. In March 2022, the European Parliament adopted a resolution condemning Azerbaijan's policy of cultural erasure and called on the government to allow international observers from organizations such as UNESCO to access known Armenian cultural sites to ensure their preservation.²⁷ The Parliamentary Assembly of the Council of Europe passed a similar resolution.²⁸ However, these organizations can do little of practical value: The EU has no authority in Azerbaijan, and there is no binding framework permitting action by the Council of Europe.²⁹ Ineffective outside intervention led experts on Caucasian cultures and archaeology to seek assistance from the International Court of Justice (ICJ).

Stopping the Erasure

In 2021, Armenia filed a case with the ICJ, accusing the Azerbaijani government of violating the Convention for the Elimination of Racial Discrimination (CERD) because of its mistreatment of Armenian cultural sites. CHW presented satellite imagery as evidence, demonstrating that Azerbaijani authorities have conducted a secretive campaign of cultural erasure in Nakhchivan and Nagorno-Karabakh.³⁰ Deliberations lasted until December 2021, with the ICJ deciding that Azerbaijan's actions did violate CERD. As a result, Azerbaijan was ordered to prohibit such acts of vandalism and punish those who contributed to the destruction of cultural sites.³¹ Lori Khatchadourian, an associate professor at the Cornell University Department of Near Eastern Studies who helped create CHW, said that the decision "sets a new precedent for cultural heritage protection globally." She further stated that categorization of abuses of heritage as racial discrimination gives hope that "this ruling will deter the egregious acts of damage and destruction that we have documented over the past year."32

Regrettably, destruction of cultural heritage sites continued following the ICJ decision, as the events that transpired in Mokhrenes/Susanlyg occurred several months after the case had been decided. Thus, the ability of the international community to prevent further cultural erasure remains in doubt. Several countries, such as Russia and Türkiye, have significant military, political, and economic ties to the region, yet have done little to directly

resolve the crisis. Russia, which is nominally an Armenian ally, has only asked for assurances of "preservation and normal operation" of heritage sites, not instituting diplomatic or economic punishments on Azerbaijan.³³ Russian pressure seems even less likely because of the war in Ukraine, which has led to Russian troop withdrawals from the Southern Caucasus and a refusal to intervene during the September 2022 Armenia-Azerbaijan clashes, all of which has caused Armenian-Russian relations to reach their lowest point since independence.³⁴ Türkiye's position as Azerbaijan's closest partner puts it in a position to pressure the government to end the erasure, but it has so-far remained silent on the issue and generally supportive of Azerbaijan's position on the Nagorno-Karabakh conflict.³⁵ It therefore may take significant pressure from more distant third-parties to effect measurable changes in Azerbaijani policy towards Armenian cultural heritage.

Cultural Genocide?

There is now an open question over how to label Azerbaijan's actions in Nakhchivan and Nagorno-Karabakh: Has this become, or is it becoming, a cultural genocide? According to Associate Professor Payam Akhavan of McGill University, while "Physical genocide is the mass killing of the members of a targeted group... Cultural genocide is the destruction of those structures and practices that allow the group to continue as a group."36 Simon Maghakyan, an international relations researcher who co-authored a report on monument loss in 2019, has labeled this erasure of heritage sites as cultural genocide.³⁷ It is unclear whether Azerbaijan's actions in Nakhchivan would fit the definition, as cultural genocide is typically conducted against a community that still lives in the territory where cultural heritage is being destroyed. But by this definition, the destruction unleashed on Mokhrenes/Susanlyg in Nagorno-Karabakh could well be the start of an operation that can be labeled "cultural genocide," as cultural heritage sites were destroyed in the presence of large Armenian population. This question will be answered within the coming months and years as the Azerbaijani government's plans in Nagorno-Karabakh are revealed.

Conclusion

Armenia and Azerbaijan have a century-long history of conflict and cultural erasure perpetrated by zealous nationalists and governments. While these episodes of bigotry have often manifested in direct violence, the recent destruction of heritage sites in Nakhchivan and Nagorno-Karabakh has demonstrated that it can manifest in non-direct forms as well. The international community has intervened to declare Azerbaijani treatment of Armenian sites illegal under international law, creating a standard by which the destruction of heritage can be prosecuted. But little concrete action has been taken by the international community against the Azerbaijani government: the abuses continue, leading to the continuation of a cycle of symbolic nationalist violence.

The Archaeology of Power:

Saudi Arabia and Heritage Destruction in the Middle East

By Brando Sell

In 1925, Saudi forces captured the two holy cities of Mecca and Medina, and immediately destroyed the tomb of Khadija, the wife of the Prophet Muhammad, as well as the mausoleums of several Shi'a Imams' tombs that had stood for centuries on end. These demolitions were motivated by the iconoclastic Wahhabist movement, a school of Islamic fundamentalism that is officially endorsed by the Saudi government.2 Wahhabist clerics, from whom the Saudi state derives much of its legitimacy, advocate for the destruction of historic sites, such as the shrines of Sunni and Shi'a saints, and sites associated with the Prophet Muhammad and his family, including their homes in Mecca and Medina. Wahhabists view veneration and visitation of holy sites as idolatry, and as non-Islamic, and consequently support the destruction of sites to prevent further veneration.4 This policy of destruction has been thoroughly adopted by the Saudi state, which draws support from its "radical religious demographic," and continues to this day, in the two holy cities as well as across Saudi Arabia.⁵ Saudi Arabia's destruction of historic Islamic holy sites and heritage sites represents an ideologically-driven mission of erasure of non-Wahhabi and Shi'i presence in the Middle East and a threat to regional stability.

Domestic challenges

The extent of cultural destruction in Saudi Arabia is staggering. Government-sponsored demolitions have erased enormous amounts of history in the region. The government has destroyed 98% of the nation's historic sites, including 95% of historic buildings in Mecca alone.67 The rampant demolition of heritage sites in Saudi Arabia can be linked directly to the Wahhabist distaste for venerating or visiting holy sites related to the Prophet Muhammad, Imams, or saints, Sunni or Shi'a. As mentioned above, Wahhabists view both practices as idolatry; they claim that these practices constitute worshiping something other than God.8 Wahhabism has thus historically declared various "practices, groups, and areas" generally considered Islamic as takfir al-mu'ayyan, or "non-Muslim." These groups' historic sites are, for Wahhabists, monuments to idolatry and nonbelief. Wahhabist intolerance has been wholly folded into the ideology of the Saudi state, after being first adopted by the al-Saud family in 1744.10 The replacement of Islamic sites with commercial development is an intentional denigration. 11 In Mecca, luxury hotels for wealthy pilgrims on the umrah or hajj, like the newly built Abraj-al-bait, loom over the Great Mosque (which contains the Kaaba), dwarfing the most sacred site in

Islam.¹² Abbasid-era pillars in the Great Mosque have also been removed. Other examples include the site of the tomb of Khadija, mentioned earlier, which has been covered with bathrooms for pilgrims, and the house of Abu Bakr, the first caliph, which has been replaced with a hotel and a Burger King. 13 The Saudi government has also proposed moving the Prophet Muhammad's body from its traditional sacred place in al-Masjid al-Nabawi mosque in Medina to an "anonymous grave." There has been a vast increase in the number of Muslim pilgrims to Mecca, who require housing, but this blatant devastation of regional heritage is not undertaken for purely practical purposes. Indeed, commercial necessity and commercialization caused much of the destruction in Mecca and Medina, but the rampant demolition of heritage is a "deliberate cost" of the new construction, a useful excuse for the effacement of culture and the past in Saudi Arabia.15

Saudi Arabia's destruction of historic Islamic holy sites and heritage sites represents an ideologically-driven mission of erasure of non-Wahhabi and Shi'i presence in the Middle East and a threat to regional stability.

Internally, this intolerance and cultural destruction is part and parcel with Saudi Arabia's larger program of persecution towards non-Wahhabist Muslims, which includes intentional discrimination against Shi'is in employment and education. The Saudi state identifies itself as a spreader of "the true message of Islam" across the world through the Muslim World League and other tools of influence and propaganda. By the early 2000s, the Saudi government had spent at least \$90 billion on this project, which in reality spreads Wahhabist ideology "beyond [Saudi Arabia's] borders." Discrimination

and cultural destruction are an internal counterpart to the Kingdom's "historic export" of extremism. ¹⁹ Saudi Arabia's cultural destruction has had consequences far beyond Saudi's borders and control. It is worth mentioning that the Islamic State, also notorious for its destruction of heritage sites, utilized Saudi textbooks in its educational system "throughout 2015."²⁰ ²¹

Foreign challenges

The destruction of non-Wahhabi and Shiʻa Islamic sites is not simply a domestic problem in Saudi Arabia. Combined with discrimination and other extremist policies, as well as underlying tensions in the region, these demolitions can also lead to significant instability and endanger regional peace.

For example, the geopolitical rivalry between Saudi Arabia and Iran has been deeply influenced by Saudi Arabia's destruction of Islamic heritage.²² Iran, a Shi'a theocracy, is especially irate regarding religious site destruction, as many of these sites are holy to Shi'is.²³ Iran's foreign policy is predicated upon supporting foreign Shi'i movements and Shi'ism abroad more generally, as in the Houthis in Yemen and Hezbollah in Lebanon; Iran therefore expresses outrage at the destruction of Shi'a sites.²⁴ The destruction of Islamic sites (and subsequent stirring of sectarian violence) is particularly delicate given Iran's direct support of the Houthi movement, a group currently engaged in a civil war with Saudi Arabia in Yemen.²⁵ The Houthis have, as a result, attacked several civilian sites in Saudi Arabia.²⁶ Additionally, a demolition of "historic" Shi'i homes in 2017 led to armed violence between Saudi forces and Shi'i residents. Saudi Arabia subsequently accused Iran of bankrolling the militants.²⁷ Given the regional rivalry between Iran and Saudi Arabia, part of Iran's criticism is also pragmatic in nature, a desire by Iranian leadership to take advantage of an opportunity for confrontation with Saudi Arabia, to which sectarian grievances lend themselves well.28

Turkey has also experienced tensions with the Kingdom over its destruction of historic sites. For example, in 2002, Saudi Arabia destroyed an Ottoman-era fort built in 1781 overlooking the Great Mosque, a site of considerable historic importance in its own right and a vestige of Ottoman control of the holiest city in Islam.29 Turkey voiced significant protest after the fort's destruction, with its minister of culture, M. Istemihan Talay, calling the demolition "no different from the pulling down of the Buddha monuments [by the Taliban] in Afghanistan."30 Turkey-Saudi Arabia relations have always been tense-from 2017 until 2022, Saudi Arabia boycotted Turkish goods— but destruction of heritage, especially in a region previously controlled by the Ottomans, strikes at the heart of Turkish identity and history.31 Saudi Arabia, similarly, has a program of destroying old Ottoman mosques and monuments in

the Balkans, in what is not only an attempt to erase history but a move with additional cultural and geopolitical implications.³²

Heritage destruction as warfare

The Saudi government's erasure of history and heritage destruction is not only occurring within its borders, but also outside of Saudi territory, especially in Yemen. The Yemeni civil war, a complex conflict in its own right, is an expression of the long-term Iran-Saudi proxy war, with Iran supporting the Shi'i Houthi rebels in the north and Saudi Arabia (and its international coalition of partners, including the United States) siding with the mostly Sunni government forces, based in the south and east of the country.33 During the war, countless Yemeni historic sites have been destroyed. According to the official Yemeni count, "damaged or destroyed [historical sites] exceed seventy-eight."34 Fifty-nine of these sites, three of which were UNESCO World Heritage Sites, were destroyed by Saudi bombs.³⁵ This damage is "intentional," undertaken with the express purpose of the "erasure of the cultural identity of the Yemeni people".36 The destruction of Yemeni heritage is part of Saudi Arabia's "archaeology of power": destroying history and culture that is non-Saudi and non-Wahhabi purposely.³⁷ In Yemen, heritage destruction and underlying geopolitical and religious tensions have become part of a dangerous proxy war.

Conclusion

Saudi Arabia's erasure of non-Wahhabist Muslim cultural and historic sites both within and without Saudi Arabia represents a distinct threat to regional stability and to the region's traditional heritage. There is hope, however, that these developments are slowing. Saudi Arabia, on the surface, appears to be reconsidering its previous modus operandi. The Kingdom recently contributed \$25 million to UNESCO for the protection of heritage sites.³⁸ Whether this charitable impulse will translate into protection of heritage sites in fact remains to be seen.

Cultural destruction across the world—whether it be ISIS's destruction of Buddhist statues, China's demolition of traditional historic districts in its cities, or Saudi Arabia's wholesale erasure of its distinct Islamic heritage—is not an isolated problem. These demolitions have consequences far beyond geopolitics: cultural sites have inherent value in themselves, and the brazen pursuit of commercial development, of radical religious ideology, or both, can lead to the destruction of beautiful, important, and sacred places that are essential to our understanding of the present and, more to the point, of the past. The leveling of historic sites in Saudi Arabia, and in the broader Middle East, is putting at risk our ability to make sense of the past and engage with history.

Empowering Africa:

The Importance of Mother Tongue Education

By Ria Sodhi

Background

Mother tongue refers to the first language a person learns and uses in their early childhood, typically from their parents or immediate family members. It is the language that a person is most familiar with, and it often carries cultural and emotional significance as well. Africa is a continent with great linguistic diversity, and as a result there are many mother tongues spoken across the continent. It is estimated that there are over 2,000 different languages spoken in Africa, with some sources estimating the number to be as high as 3,000. Each language has its own unique history, culture, and way of expressing ideas and communicating. While some African countries have adopted a dominant official language such as English, French, and Portuguese, in order to improve communication, many people still use their mother tongue in their daily lives, particularly in rural areas.

In developing nations, teaching in an official language such as English has been shown to hinder children's overall educational advancement.1 In many isolated rural areas, children speak a language different from the dominant official language at home. Typically, children in K-2nd grade receive education in their native language, but in third or fourth grade, they begin receiving instruction primarily in their national language. As a result, many students fall behind in their coursework and drop out since they can not communicate with their instructors clearly. In 2000, 84% of elementary teachers had the bare minimum of qualifications, but by 2019, only 65% did.2 In fact, 40% of students worldwide enroll in classes where the instructors expect them to learn in a language they do not speak.³ Organizations such as the United Nations and UNESCO advocate for mother tongue education because of the many benefits it can provide to both students and communities.

The benefits of mother tongue education for African students are evident in research findings, which indicate that the use of a student's first language for the first few years of schooling leads to better academic performance, increased completion rates and ultimately equips students with the necessary tools to excel in their education.⁴ Implementing mother tongue education into practice can usually be expensive and time-consuming, especially for the educational institutions, and local governments, but studies show that teaching in the

mother tongue increases academic success while lowering dropout rates by as much as 50%.⁵ Mother tongue education is an essential aspect of education in Africa, proven to enhance academic achievement by dismantling language barriers and equipping students with the necessary tools to excel academically.

The United Nations Educational, Scientific and Cultural Organization (UNESCO) asserts that children learn more effectively when they receive instruction in a language they can comprehend. This is because children's brains are naturally wired to acquire and process language more efficiently when they can understand what is being said, which helps them to build a strong foundation for learning. Numerous studies have shown that children's brains are naturally wired to acquire and process language more efficiently when they can understand what is being said. For instance, a study published in the Journal of Educational Psychology found that students who received early literacy instruction in their first language had better reading comprehension skills in both their first language and the second language they learned later.6 This finding supports the



idea that teaching in the mother tongue helps to build a strong foundation for learning, which can lead to better academic outcomes and lower dropout rates. UNESCO further emphasizes that mother tongue education is a key factor in achieving quality education and promoting lifelong learning opportunities for all, especially in low-income countries.

Additionally, a UNESCO report in 2019 found that only about 15% of African children complete primary education with proficiency in reading, writing, and mathematics and that mother tongue instruction could help improve educational outcomes in the region.⁷ Starting school in a language other than the student's mother tongue creates a barrier because it shifts the emphasis of instruction from being learner-centered to teacher-centered. Even when students are confused, they do not seek clarification or ask inquiries. They do not discover a link between experiences at home and in school. This concept reinforces passiveness and silence in the classroom, which in turn suppresses the potential and freedom of expression of the young learners. The language barrier resulting from this circumstance lessens the young people's enthusiasm, stifles their inventiveness, and makes learning unpleasant.

Despite research demonstrating that learning in their mother tongue is more effective, a majority of African students often commence their education in a foreign language. This unfortunate practice results in poor outcomes, high dropout rates, and diminished enthusiasm for learning. For instance, a survey conducted by KNEC in Kenya revealed that 52% of 3rd grade students cannot read correctly, and up to 60% have failed a class and repeated it.8 The survey conducted by KNEC in Kenya revealing that a significant percentage of 3rdgrade students cannot read correctly and have failed a class is not solely attributed to educational policies but also to the language of instruction. In Kenya, the official language of instruction is English, which is not the native language for most students. Studies have shown that students who are not taught in their first language often struggle to grasp concepts and are more likely to fail or repeat classes.

Additionally, lack of resources, overcrowded class-rooms, and inadequate teacher training also contribute to poor academic performance. Therefore, language of instruction plays a crucial role in the educational outcomes of students, and policymakers must consider it when formulating education policies. The issue was exacerbated in rural places, when kids hardly ever have any contact with English outside of the classroom. For example, a former administrative region in Kenya, Nyanza Province: "Nyanza Province had the highest number of repeaters, at 69%, followed by Eastern 67%, Western 60% and Coast 58%." For education to be

effective, the syllabus's approach and material must be tailored to the requirements and skills of the students, and the goals must be expressed in terms of how the students should behave. When learning begins in a language that is unfamiliar to the student, students experience a much greater barrier and dissatisfaction. It would be detrimental to recognized educational principles to anticipate a child's acquisition of a new language while also establishing literacy and other abilities solely in this new language. Requesting fluency in reading and writing before acquiring a sufficient level of language comprehension is analogous to requiring one to run before mastering the art of standing upright.

History

The history of mother tongue education in Africa extends back to the pre-colonial era, when African societies had their own languages, traditions, and educational systems. European powers forced their languages and education systems on African communities during the colonial period. As a result, African languages have been marginalized and stigmatized, and European languages have been used as the medium of teaching in schools. Rather than supporting the intellectual and cultural growth of African nations, the colonial education system was designed to produce a workforce that would serve European interests. Following independence, several African countries began to reconsider their educational institutions, as well as the importance

European powers forced their languages and education systems on African cultures during the colonial era, resulting in the marginalization and stigmatization of African languages.

of African languages in education.¹⁰ A mother tongue education movement gained traction in the 1960s and 1970s, particularly in Tanzania, Kenya, and Zimbabwe. The goal of the movement was to promote the use of African languages in schools as a means of developing national unity, cultural identity, and academic accomplishment. In Tanzania, for example, in the early 1970s, the government implemented a strategy of Swahili medium education.¹¹ This policy sought to make Swahili, a widely spoken African language, the predominant language of education. The policy was successful in ex-

tending access to school for rural children who could not speak English, the colonial language of teaching. 12 Other countries, such as Ethiopia and Rwanda, adopted similar approaches. Many African countries have now implemented laws that encourage the use of mother tongue instruction in early childhood education, with the goal of establishing a strong foundation for academic accomplishment and cultural identity. However, due to a lack of competent teachers, insufficient resources, and the dominance of European languages in higher education and the labor market, implementing these goals remains a struggle.

African children are exposed to the cultural customs, myths, and histories ingrained in their language when they are taught in their native tongue. This encourages kids to value and respect their language and culture while instilling a sense of pride in their cultural history. This, in turn, promotes cultural diversity and understanding, both of which are necessary for the development of strong and cohesive civilizations.¹³ The development of mother tongue education has been considered as a strategy to mitigate the detrimental impacts of colonialism on African languages and cultures in many African countries. European powers forced their languages and education systems on African cultures during the colonial era, resulting in the marginalization and stigmatization of African languages. This resulted in Africans losing their cultural identity and feeling inferior.

Many African governments are now developing laws that encourage the use of mother tongue instruction in schools in order to reaffirm the relevance of African languages and cultures. In South Africa, for example, the government has adopted a multilingual education programme that aims to promote the use of African languages in classrooms. The employment of Swahili as a medium of teaching in Tanzania has aided in the promotion of national unity and cultural identity. Overall, mother tongue education is critical to preserve Africa's rich cultural history. African countries are taking vital steps to maintain their unique cultural identities and to establish strong and cohesive communities based on cultural diversity and understanding by encouraging the use of African languages in schools.¹⁴

Myths on multilingualism

Rural parents in Kenya and Uganda are concerned that their children may fall behind their urban peers who begin their education in English and won't be able to compete because they may not understand the class material adequately. These parents prefer that their children skip their mother tongue education altogether and go straight to learning English. In Zimbabwe, studies showed that "parents and children had a more positive attitude towards English than the mother tongue as the

language of instruction at infant level." According to the parents, "the child who uses English grows up understanding the subject matter better while the use of the mother tongue would hamper understanding in the child." ¹⁷

However, research has shown that starting education in a child's mother tongue can lead to better learning outcomes and higher academic achievement. 18 When children are taught in a language that they are most familiar with, they are more likely to understand the material being taught and retain that knowledge. This is because they do not have to spend as much time translating the material from a foreign language to their own language, which can be a barrier to learning. By starting education in a child's native tongue, they are able to develop a strong foundation in their language, which can help them to learn other languages later on. For instance, a UNESCO study revealed that children in Ethiopia who received instruction in their native language outperformed those who got instruction in a foreign language on standardized tests. 19 Many parents, who are unaware of their children's linguistic abilities, think that adding too many languages to the school system will hinder students' ability to study.

Another common misconception is that speaking in one's mother tongue while in school prevents one from learning since mother tongues are unable to express the sophisticated concepts that are taught in official language education. There is a misunderstanding that these native tongue languages cannot be used in modern commercial, technological, and educational endeavors, however, linguistically, this misunderstanding is false. A report by UNESCO found that mother tongue-based multilingual education can improve access to quality education and increase the retention and achievement rates of students.²⁰ Furthermore, there are many examples of successful modern-day usage of mother tongue languages in various fields, such as technology, medicine, and commerce. Therefore, the idea that mother tongues are unable to express sophisticated concepts is a misconception that does not align with the current linguistic research and practical experience.

Mother tongue education

Using mother tongue instruction in the classroom allows children to connect their experiences of learning at home with learning at school, resulting in better academic development, higher levels of literacy, increased participation, and reduced workload for teachers. Research has shown that a strong foundation in the first language can facilitate learning in subsequent languages and improve reading and comprehension skills. In addition, mother tongue instruction has been found to be more effective than colonial language systems in promoting literacy and cognitive development, and it

can improve both student and teacher performance in non-native language learning situations. Rajesh Ramachandran, a postdoctoral researcher at Heidelberg University, has also looked into the effects of colonial systems and found that mother tongue instruction has a positive impact. Ramachandran calculated that 69% of adults with five years of schooling in systems that used indigenous languages could read a whole sentence, compared to 41% in colonial or mixed language systems, in international research released by UNES-CO.21 This literacy difference increased from 28 to 40 percentage points once age, religion, and place of residence were taken into account. Children who are studying in their mother tongue are also encouraged to actively participate in the learning process since they understand the topic being taught and can confidently respond to questions.²² It is worth noting that teaching in native languages does not necessarily have to cause a decline in English or French proficiency. Many African countries use English or French as the official language of instruction alongside the local languages. In these cases, students can still learn English or French as a second or third language while receiving primary education in their mother tongue. Additionally, some studies have suggested that students who learn in their mother tongue tend to be more proficient in other languages as well because they have a strong foundation in language learning.²³

A study conducted in Kenya, a nation with two official languages and 66 regional dialects, revealed that there are frequent linguistic hurdles in the classroom. The majority of kids in Marsabit speak Borana as their first language. Once they begin school, they must learn Swahili and English so that they can communicate with their teachers. The outcomes are devastating in terms of education. The idea of teachers leading earlier grades in the kids' first language is one way to overcome these language hurdles. As explained by Wendy Erasmus in Kenya, "children can get comfortable with reading and writing in a language that they know." "Then over year three and four they phase into English and Swahili. What we've seen is terribly exciting... an impressive increase in these children's ability to read and write." This approach is in line with the UNESCO recommendation for early mother tongue instruction. Gains from this early instruction will be maintained as pupils go into national language programs. Additionally essential to success is bilingual teacher training.

Overall, success in early learning depends on a curriculum that is based in the child's own language, culture, and surroundings as well as on reading and teaching resources that are suitable and created locally. Early education in the home language supports child-centric strategies in multilingual settings. It starts off with the well-known before gradually introducing fresh facts. It encourages curiosity, encourages more participation,

and makes the transition from the home to the classroom easier. This prepares young students for learning to read by fostering fluency and confidence in both their home language and, eventually, other languages as needed.

Conclusion

In order to promote mother language education in Africa, governments, educators, and communities must work together. It is crucial for Africa's education system to value native languages as critical learning aids. Local languages should be recognised as crucial components of the education system by African governments, and they should be recognised and promoted in the same manner that other languages are. One strategy to accomplish this is to enact policies that encourage the use of local languages as a medium of instruction. African governments should promote the use of local languages in the classroom and ensure that children have the opportunity to learn and use their mother tongue as a learning tool.²⁴

This can be accomplished through enacting rules that

African governments should not only promote the use of local languages as a medium of education, but also provide resources and help to instructors who specialize in teaching in local languages.

encourage the use of local languages as a medium of instruction, as well as by giving incentives and support to teachers who specialize in teaching in local languages. African governments should not only promote the use of local languages as a medium of education, but also provide resources and help to instructors who specialize in teaching in local languages. This can become a possibility through providing instructors with training and professional development opportunities, as well as ensuring that instructional materials and textbooks are available in local languages. By respecting local languages as vital learning aids, African countries can ensure that all students have access to high-quality education that is relevant to their local context. Local languages can assist children develop a feeling of pride and identity while also contributing to the preservation of local cultures and customs. Finally, considering indigenous languages as key learning aids is critical for developing inclusive and culturally responsive education in Africa.25

Chechnya's Warrior Culture:

Masculinity, Militarization, and MMA

By Cassidy Keppler

Introduction

Chechnya is a small, semi-autonomous republic in the Russian Federation led by Ramzan Kadyrov, a controversial Chechen warlord with close ties to Vladimir Putin. Despite its small size, Chechnya has played an important role in international affairs, often attracting attention due to its outsized participation in Russian and regional conflicts. It has a tumultuous history; it battled Russian imperial occupation throughout the 19th century, experienced Stalinist deportations in the 1940s, and more recently fought for independence from Russia in the two Chechen wars in the 1990s. However, today, Chechnya has become well-known for the success of its fighters in the Ultimate Fighting Championship, (UFC), the presence of its military in Russia's international armed conflicts, and the persecution of LGBTQ+ community across the republic.

Underpinning its contemporary role in global affairs lies a strong tradition of warrior culture that encourages men to become excellent physical fighters and to embody traditional notions of masculinity. The development of this culture was often necessary due to the nation's long history of warfare and battle; becoming a proud fighter was necessary to ensure the security and survival of the Chechen identity. Today, considering Chechnya's inextricable links to Russia and its strong support for Russian military incursions, it is more relevant than ever to understand how and why Chechen culture produces so many fighters. Chechnya's violent and painful history has informed the development of its contemporary warrior culture, in which being a strong and skilled fighter is highly valued and fostered through militarization, rhetoric on masculinity, and national sport.

Militarization

Russia historically viewed the broader Caucasus mountain region in Central Asia as a strategic location that was critical to the power and security of its empire. Consequently, Russia invaded the region first in the 19th century, seeking to dominate diverse Caucasian ethnic groups like the Chechens, and integrate them into the Russian empire. In order to avoid assimilation and maintain their independence from Russia, Chechnya fought wars and foreign invasions for centuries, necessities for national survival. During the 19th century, the Russians used brutal military tactics against the Chechens like guerilla warfare, scorched earth tactics, and forced deportation, which were meant to suppress

"Every Chechen man is first a warrior."

and subjugate Chechen nationalist movements.² However, Chechnya's mountainous landscape made the Chechen people also skilled at urban warfare, baffling the Russian conception of warfare in the 19th century and further antagonizing the Russian incursion. As a result of the heightened hostility and military challenges, Russians attributed their military losses in the region to the Chechen's superior fighting skills and their primitive, "beast-like" fighting methods. Thus, Russians inadvertently contributed to reinforcing Chechen warrior culture and also reinforcing their international reputation as "excellent, fierce fighters."³

Today, the Russian state relies on Chechen fighters and its warrior culture to support its foreign incursions. Kadyrov's robust security apparatus and state military provide support to Putin in Syria, Ukraine, and the Central African Republic. 4 Chechen fighters' reputation for ruthlessness, skill, and stamina in battle also make them an important psychological weapon for Russia, since the presence of Chechen fighters in any conflict invokes fear and self-doubt in the opponent, while strengthening the perception of Russian power.⁵ Furthermore, since the aftermath of the Chechen wars led to high unemployment and economic stagnation, the only viable opportunities for citizens are available in the security services or the military. According to Chechen social standards, these occupations are perceived to be lucrative and prestigious due to their association with fighting and combat.6 Therefore, a career in the military or security is often the only opportunity for men to elevate their social status and economic security without jeopardizing their cultural traditions.7

Rhetoric on masculinity

"Every Chechen man is first a warrior." This Chechen expression highlights the importance of fighting in Chechen cultural understanding of masculinity and what the role of a man should be in society. These sentiments became internationally relevant in 2018, when the Chechen state was accused by the international community of purging society of LGBTQ+ members, with Kadyrov even going as far as to claim that "there are no gays in Chechnya". Namely, Chechen society prizes machismo and conservative, patriarchal values. Macho culture and narrow perceptions of masculinity

further extends to LGBTQ+ rights, where men are persecuted, murdered, or kidnapped and tortured for being gay.⁹

Moreover, it is considered the gravest sin for a man to be gay because it violates Chechen social mores and its hierarchy about masculinity and combat culture. According to this logic, a gay man cannot be a "real man" because it implies that he willingly emasculates himself and he is spiritually and physically weak. Any suspicion of homosexuality stains the social status of the entire family for generations. ¹⁰ As a result, contemporary Chechen rhetoric about masculinity upholds the idea of a physically strong man, a "warrior," as the ideal to strive for, it undermines any notion of masculinity that deviates from this ideal. ¹¹

Kadyrov's fight clubs

Since violence has been such a large part of Chechen history, many fathers enrolled their sons in fighting or wrestling clubs so they could train and protect themselves in everyday life or an armed conflict. Families still uphold this tradition by strongly encouraging young boys to fight one another, even in casual settings. A son who is a brave and skilled fighter is a great source of pride and honor for a Chechen family, because it signals his readiness to protect and defend the nation from external threats. This mentality, coupled with the Soviet Union's legacy of sponsoring and expanding martial art combat sports like sambo, allowed Chechnya to foster its fighting traditions through a network of pre-existing fight clubs.

Today, Kadyrov sponsors modernized fight clubs and recruits Chechen boys and young men to participate in fighting as a national sport. Named after Kadyrov's father, Akhmat Kadyrov, the sports club "FC Akhmat Grozny" and stadium "Akhmat Arena" are part of a broader campaign to promote Chechen fighters, physical culture and combat sports in Chechen society. ¹² In an authoritarian and heavily censored society still grappling with collective trauma and devastation after two wars against Russia, state-approved cultural symbols and activities like combat sports became a safe way for Chechens to reconcile their ancient cultural traditions with their post-war realities.

UFC: a national sport

Chechnya and the North Caucasus region produce many famous UFC fighters like Khabib Nurmagomedov from Dagestan or Khamzat Chimaev from Chechnya. Due to UFC's global popularity, these famous fighters represent their small, relatively unknown nations on the world stage. However, Chechen fighters are distinguished from other famous fighters because of their involvement in Chechen politics or personal affiliation with Ramzon Kadryov's fight clubs. ¹³ Kady-

rov personally intervenes in UFC affairs concerning Chechen fighters and uses their image to bolster a national identity centered around a warrior tradition. For example, when Khamzat Chimaev got into a physical fight with Daghestani mixed martial artist Abubakar Nurmagomedov after a UFC fight night, Kadyrov took credit for resolving the conflict. He posted a screenshot of himself video chatting with the two fighters and credited himself with personally ensuring there were no problems between the men.

It is important to Kadyrov to demonstrate his personal and political attachment to sport, especially UFC. UFC not only reinforces Chechnya's warrior tradition through sponsoring its fighters, but it offers a convenient vehicle for Kadyrov to project an international image of Chechens as strong, tough fighters to be respected rather than humiliated. Furthermore, UFC provides an extremely lucrative and popular international platform in which Kadyrov can exert his own power and bolster his relevance in order to reinforce Russian economic and political support for Chechnya. This platform is significant for Kadyrov because without Russia's continued economic and political support for Chechnya, the republic would face even more underdevelopment and fragility.

Conclusion

Chechnya's violent history of war, invasion, and forced deportation contributed to the development of a warrior culture that produces skilled fighters. Although this tradition originally developed out of a necessity to defend and protect the nation's survival, today it has acquired international political and cultural relevance. Chechnya capitalizes on the foundation of its combat culture by creating a society of excellent fighters who successfully fight alongside the Russians in international conflicts, yet clearly distinguish themselves as Chechens in order to project an image of Chechnya's superior fighting ability and toughness.¹⁵ Additionally, national sport reproduces Chechen warrior culture by highlighting historical cultural values, establishing fight clubs, and using poor economic conditions to encourage Chechen men to participate and perpetuate combat culture in the military or UFC. Chechnya's anti-LGBTQ+ rhetoric and policies further reinforce notions of a warrior culture that eliminates any perceived sign of weakness or passivity, while aligning with traditional Chechen conceptions of masculinity. Today, the state promotes and instrumentalizes Chechnya's deeply embedded combat culture and warrior tradition through fighting in Russia's military incursions, participating in UFC and fight clubs, and enforcing strict notions of masculinity, in order to bolster Chechnya's international relevance and national security. Chechen warrior culture and its historical relationship with Russia has broader implications for understanding Russia's international military ambitions and interventions today, particularly in Ukraine, the Central African Republic, and Syria.

A People Without Their Nation:

Lingual and Dialectal Roots of Kurdish Nationalism and Its Failure

By Phillip Chao

There are over 30 million Kurds around the world, most of whom live within the national borders of Turkey, Iraq, Iran, and Syria, while others reside in immigrant communities in continental Europe and North America. The Kurdish people were able to survive the rule of the Assyrians, the Sumerians, the Sassanid Empire, the Persians, the Safavid Dynasty, and the Ottomans, while still retaining their own language, rituals, religious beliefs, and cultural identities, despite centuries of foreign rule and many attempts of forced assimilation.1 Entering the nineteenth and twentieth century, the lingual and cultural distinctiveness of the Kurds has since led to the birth and rise of contemporary Kurdish nationalism, inspiring many attempts across the world to establish an independent Kurdish state. Notable independence movements include the Kurdistan Workers' Party (PKK) in Turkey, which set up training camps in the Qandil mountains and launch frequent attacks on the Turkish government, and the Syrian Kurds, who took advantage of the regional power vacuum left by the Syrian civil war and achieved temporary selfrule until their defeat by a Turkish invasion in 2019.2 Despite these valiant attempts to organize armed resistance and lobby for western intervention, the establishment of an internationally recognized, independent republic, the ultimate goal of Kurdish nationalists across the world, never seemed to materialize.

As a result of prolonged foreign rule and lack of statehood, the contemporary Kurdish population is sharply divided along lingual, cultural, and religious lines, with contrasting ideologies and political beliefs. The differences in Kurdish dialects and the incohesion among their speakers have formulated due to a combination of historical rifts, geographical disparities, and contemporary political struggles. Such a split reflected the broader cultural and ideological division within the Kurdish diaspora, which contributed to its inability to organize concerted, cross-national efforts towards independence and statehood.

One people, divided: Kurdish dialects and incoherence within nationalist movements

The Kurdish nationalist movement does not share a singular, coherent national language as most Kurds have adopted one of the two major dialects, namely: Northern (Kurmanji) Kurdish, spoken in Turkey, Syria, and Northern Iraq and written in Latin script, and Central (Sorani) Kurdish—used widely in Central and Southern Iraq as well as Iran and written in Arabic-Persian script.³ These differences resulted in the absence of an unified and distinct literary tradition, as most books and records in Kurdish language in the contemporary era were split between

the two local dialects. The Kurds in Turkey, Armenia, Northern Iran, and part of Syria spoke Kurmanji, which itself was the conglomeration of dozens of minor dialects. Influenced by the Latinization of the modern Turkish language, the Kurdish communities in Turkey have adopted the Hawar alphabet to write Kurmanji, which was based on a Latin alphabet. Meanwhile, Kurdish literary communities in Iraq and Iran primarily used Sorani Kurdish for daily communication and administrative tasks, which became standardized based on the modern Arabic alphabet and borrowed a great number of words from Arabic and Persian.4 Ethnic Kurds also speak a series of other local dialects, such as the Zazaki language used in Northwestern Iran, which is not part of the Kurdish language tree linguistically, and Southern Kurdish spoken in villages alongside the Iraqi-Iranian border, a dialect that also adopted the Arabic-Persian script and bears many similarities to Sorani. Concerted efforts by the international Kurdish diaspora, European activists, and local political factions led Sorani Kurdish education to thrive, as it was elevated to one of the two official state languages in Iraq.

Although the Kurdish lingual and cultural traditions were purposefully suppressed under the regime of the nationalist Ba'ath party and Saddam Hussein, the recent democratization of the Iraqi Government has allowed for more rights and autonomy of the country's Kurdish inhabitants, who predominantly reside in the Northwestern Mosul region. With the help of flourishing autonomous movements and cultural campaigns, Kurdish youth in Iraq are now encouraged to master their ethnic language. On the other hand, the use of Kurdish language and practices of cultural rituals remain marginalized in today's Turkey. For the past decades, the country's nationalist factions feared the promotion of a unique Kurdish identity and the incorporation of the Kurdish dialect into public education would help strengthen the cause and rally the support base of pro-independence insurgency groups like the PKK. Although the Kurds make up almost one fifth of the country's population, their language still lacks legal standings within the judicial, political, and education system, oftentimes referred to as "unknown sounds" by news media and government officials.⁵ In recent years, Turkish President Recep Tayyip Erdoğan has taken gradual steps to guarantee more rights for the country's minorities, such as allowing the Kurdish dialect to be taught as an elective in public schools or used in broadcasting systems. Despite these temporary progresses, Erdoğan's reforms are nevertheless a symbolic, political move, as he needs to show his European allies an improved human rights record. His ruling alliance also requires support from the pro-Kurdish People's Democratic Party to secure its majority in the upcoming election in May.7

The current Turkish republic inherited most of its political legitimacy from Mustafa Kemal Ataturk, who led the nationalist forces to prevail amidst the collapse of the Ottoman Empire and coined "Kemalism"—the mixture of lingual, ethnic, and cultural nationalism and state capitalism.8 One of the key pillars of "Kemalism" was the predominance of a single, national language (Turkish) which, due to the secular views held by Ataturk, has since replaced religion as a defining feature of the national identity in Turkey.9 The existence of Kurmanji and other Kurdish dialects spoken in the area, thus, stood in the way of a coherent Turkish identity envisioned by nationalists and conservatives. Partly in order to curb the increasing freedom granted to Kurds by the civilian government, the Turkish military, known for its Kemalist affiliation, staged the 1980 coup d'état and overthrew Süleyman Demirel, the democratically elected president, after which minority rights were largely limited and Kurdish language and education became outlawed across the nation.¹⁰ In Iraq, however, ever since the downfall of Saddam Hussein's regime, the rights and autonomy of the Kurdish minority became safeguarded by the new, democratically elected government.¹¹ Since Kurdish media outlets, language schools, local administrative divisions in Iraq and parts of Iran all adopted Sorani Kurdish, a lingual and cultural rift between Iraqi and Iranian Kurds and Turkish Kurds arose and further deepened the two communities' geographical isolation. Although the Kurdish regional government in Iraq now lists both Kurmanji and Sorani as official languages and has ordered that both dialects should be taught in schools, most Kurds living in the area are still unable to master both dialects, since it requires years of formal schooling for someone to pick up one of the dialects even if he or she is already proficient in the other.¹² In a way, the proliferation of Sorani education in Iraqi public schools also signaled the growing influences of the Kurdistan Regional Government (KRG) and Iraqi Kurds in the international Kurdish community, which inevitably sidelined their peers in Turkey and deepened their pre-existing discords over ideologies and methods of achieving independence.

Kurdish youth in the West: an emerging force with new agendas

Aside from Kurds who reside in their ancestral homeland in the Middle East and West Asia, millions of Kurds, escaping persecution and political instability back home, immigrated to Western Europe and North America and settled down in ethnic communities. In the past century, many overseas Kurds had formed cultural organizations and research institutions and used their influences to promote Kurdish language, music, and literature, cultivating an international voice within the independence movement. As time goes by, while Kurmanji and Sorani Kurdish are still routinely used by elder members of these communities, the younger generation, who were born and raised in an environment where the local language predominates daily life, news media, and pop culture, can now speak the local language more fluently than their

native tongue of Kurdish. Many found it unnecessary to study their traditional language and scripture as they gradually moved out of traditional emigré communities and deviated away from their parent's coethnic networks, attempting to integrate themselves into the mainstream society. While the loss of Kurdish language among the young generation in the West may be attributed to social, cultural, and economic factors, a similar trend happening in Turkey was rather the result of forced cultural assimilation and political oppression by the nationalist government, who hoped to erase the distinct Kurdish lingual and cultural identity to quell separationist factions and domestic insurgency forces like the PKK.

Instead of an armed resistance strategy adopted by the PKK or the educational reform approach in Iraq, young Kurds residing in European countries often focused their efforts on marginalized populations and sub-sectors within the broader movement. For instance, the Kurdish community in the UK formed non-profit organizations like Make Rojava Green Again, which funds and promotes ecological preservation in the Kurdish ancestral land in Northern Syria, and the Kurdish Women's Movement, which advocates for the expansion of women's rights within the Kurdish diaspora. 14 Kurds in Europe and North America also utilize social media to enlist support, mobilize resources, and insinuate nationalist sentiment.¹⁵ Lingually, culturally, and ideologically, the young generation of the Kurdish overseas diaspora formed a distinct force and resorted to tactics that were drastically different from their peers, which nevertheless complicated the unity and cohesion within the cross-national independence move-

Long road ahead: the uncertain future of Kurdish statehood

Despite valiant efforts by guerilla fighters and activists across the Kurdish homeland and overseas, lingual, cultural, and ideological divisions thwarted the successful formulation of a cohesive nationalist identity and a united independence movement among the Kurdish diaspora. The inconsistencies within the movement, compounded by the group's vulnerability to foreign interferences and nationalist sentiments in neighboring countries, rendered the hope for independent statehood fruitless after decades of struggles.

Looking forward, education reforms within the Kurdish autonomous region, expansion of cultural infrastructure, and increasing international activism by young immigrants has helped to bring Kurds across the world closer together despite their long-standing differences. Although the goal of establishing an internationally recognized Kurdish republic remains extremely challenging, the tireless efforts by these reform and activist groups may nevertheless pave a solid foundation for the emergence of a cross-national, cross-lingual, and cross-cultural front for seeking more autonomous rights for Kurds in the Middle East, enhancing Kurdish language education at home and abroad, and perhaps, one day, full independence.

Securing (Land) Rights for the Indigenous Peoples of Brazil

By Stacey Na



Introduction

In May 2021, armed miners raided the Fazenda Trapajós village of the Munduruku People and set several homes on fire including that of Maria Leusa Munduruku, an opponent of illicit mining operations and coordinator for the Wakoborun Munduruku Women's Association.1 On Yanomami Indigenous land, two children drowned while fleeing from miners that opened fire with automatic weapons from the Uraricoera River in October 2021.2 Attacks on the Indigenous Peoples of Brazil have continued with former President Jair Bolsonaro's efforts to revoke Indigenous Peoples' rights and his loosening of mining and deforestation regulations. Illicit mining and deforestation operations on Indigenous lands have resulted in short and long-term harmful effects on the livelihoods of the Indigenous Peoples, including those related to their well-being and modes of subsistence. In January 2022, President Luiz Inácio Lula da Silva announced six decrees revoking or altering Bolsonaro's anti-Indigenous and anti-environmental efforts, combating illicit mining and deforestation operations on Indigenous lands.3 Lula's attitudes and actions are a restorative and refreshing inflection in Brazilian Indigenous

policy for Brazilian political and economic institutions that have long favored the conservative movement.

The Brazilian government must continue to propose and pass legislation to enforce Indigenous Peoples' rights, especially their land rights to remove illegal miners and loggers from their lands, and participate in sustainable human and non-human development. In addition to the social element of sustainability is the ecological element that is achievable with enforcing Indigenous land rights for there are also complementary climate change mitigation solutions at the global level.

Overview of the affected indigenous peoples

The 2010 census conducted by the Brazilian Institute of Geography and Statistics (IBGE) states that Brazil is home to at least 305 Indigenous Peoples and a total population of over 800,000 people that speak more than 274 languages. 422 percent of the Amazon belongs to the Indigenous Peoples of Brazil, much of which is also the Amazon's best-maintained land. 5

Those worst affected by illicit mining operations by size

include the Kayapó, Munduruku, and Yanomami lands. A total of 10,000 hectares of Indigenous land is occupied by illegal miners, growing 500 percent between 2010 and 2020.6 Special Reporters within the Human Rights Council state that the Munduruku and the Yanomami Peoples are highly vulnerable and are among the most affected by illicit mining operations in the Amazon.7 Furthermore, the Kayapó land is in the center of the "arc of deforestation" in the southeast Amazon.8

The Kayapó People live in villages along the upper course of the Iriri, Bacajá, and Fresco rivers and other Xingu river tributaries in Central Brazil. Their land is mostly equatorial forest, but the eastern region is partly cerrado, a savanna ecosystem. Their diet consists mainly of crops cultivated on their swiddens including sweet potatoes, corn, and sugar cane, vegetables, and fatty meats such as tapir, collared peccary, and deer. Kayapó villages are composed of a circle of homes around a public square. The circle of homes is considered women's territory for they manage the household. Male political figures meet in the square, which is also associated with rituals. For the Kayapó People, the village is the center of their universe and is a social space. Outside the village is an antisocial space. Men can transform into animals or spirits and it is associated with danger due to the appropriation of the social by nature.9

To understand why
Brazilian political and
economic institutions
have favored the
conservative movement,
it is important to look
into the history of the
political and economic
barriers that the
Indigenous Peoples have
met.

The Mundurku People had a warrior tradition, dominating the region of the Valley of the Tapajós River, which was in colonial times referred to as Mundurukânia. Their cultural expressions were associated with war activities, but due to colonialism, many forms of their culture changed including the loss of the men's house, which was once a part of their village, and the changes in their rituals. The Mundurku rely on agriculture, in particular

manioc, bananas, potatoes, sugarcane, and yams. Fishing is also their main source of protein.¹⁰

The Yanomami People live in the tropical forest of the northern Amazon, located on both sides of the border between Brazil and Venezuela. The Eastern and Western Yanomami live in a conical multi-family home called a yano or xapono, respectively. The North and Northeastern Yanomami live in villages of rectangular homes. The collection of homes or the villages are distinct political and economic entities but their social circles overlap. Outside the social space is considered dangerous. They rely on fishing and hunting within their forest space circles.¹¹

History of political barriers

Brazilian policy had an assimilationist attitude towards Indigenous Peoples from colonial times to the late 1980s. "Absorption into the Brazilian nation represented evolutionary progress and...social and cultural homogenization was central to the building of a strong Brazilian state."12 However, the Constitution of 1988 includes two articles on Indigenous Peoples' rights. This attitude change is attributed to the growing international criticism of the situation of Indigenous Peoples in Brazil, the formation of alliances between Indigenous, environmental, and human rights movements, and Brazil's economic crises at the time. 13 In Title VIII: The Social Order of the Constitution, the rights of Indigenous Peoples are organized into Articles 231 and 232. Article 231 recognizes their "social organization, customs, languages, creeds, and traditions...as well as their original rights to the land they traditionally occupy." It is the duty of the government that their lands are respected. Furthermore, Article 232 recognizes that they have standing to sue to defend their rights. In 1991, Decree 22 was announced, which described the demarcation process and a deadline of 5 October 1993. The demarcation processes were not completed by this deadline.¹⁴

Signed into law in 1996, Decree 1775 also revoked Decree 22 and allowed state governments and commercial interests to oppose the demarcation of Indigenous lands. The government claimed that reform is necessary to protect Indigenous land from future challenges which is achieved through assessing counterclaims to Indigenous lands by non-indigenous institutions. Once demarcated in this way, the legality of the land will be assured. However, this addition allowed development to continue on lands that developers have successively claimed. 15

Economic barriers

Brazil is naturally rich in minerals, making mining a valuable industry for the economy. Furthermore, the abundance of trees in the Amazon and the demand for timber encourage deforestation and illicit logging operations. Illegal mining and logging, allowed in a decree by Bolsonaro and his lack of enforcement of Indigenous Peoples' land rights have put the well-being and modes of subsistence of Indigenous Peoples at risk.

Brazil's mining industry is dominated by iron ore, followed by copper, aluminum, nickel, and gold.¹⁶ Many miners work illegally on Indigenous land, displacing the locals. Furthermore, deforestation occurs when building airstrips that allow for workers, resources, etc. to reach mining destinations. Illicit mining operations also have negative health effects. Pollution from buildings and the use of diesel-powered pumps to loosen minerals and the use of mercury to separate gold from mud negatively affect ecosystem health, including that of humans. Waste mercury ends up in the air, vegetation, and water. In the Tapajós River, it is transformed into methylmercury, a toxic substance that usually ends up in fish, an important source of protein for the Indigenous people.¹⁷ The high incidences of mercury exposure among Indigenous peoples is in the vicinity of gold mining operations.¹⁸ Mercury is also associated with fetal abnormalities and neurological and motor problems. In one Yanomami village, it was found that 92% of inhabitants had unsafe levels of mercury in their blood. 19 Illicit mining surged under Bolsonaro, a long supporter of the legalization of mining on Indigenous land.²⁰ Bolsonaro had loosened regulations in favor of mining and logging in the Amazon and cut federal funding for agencies that enforce Indigenous and environmental laws.²¹

Furthermore, illegal logging accounts for the majority of Brazil's timber production. 80% of all logging in the Amazon was illegal during the 1990s.²³ Some loggers start fires as a "diversionary tactic," drawing out Indigenous patrols.²⁴ These fires also negatively affect the air quality, which has many health effects for the local Indigenous Peoples, including decreased lung function and respiratory diseases. Under Bolsonaro, deforestation reached a record high, and more than 34,000 square km (8.4 million acres) disappeared from the Amazon (not including natural forest fires).²⁵

Implications for the environment

Indigenous Peoples are stewards that have knowledge of the land in which they live, using natural resources responsibly and looking after the environment. Knowledge of the environment and natural resources has been passed down for generations. Furthermore, lifestyles are sustainable and sustaining, for they do not need fossil fuels and depend on the natural resources of the environment.

Indigenous lands have high biodiversity and contain on average about 50% more carbon per hectare than unpro-

tected areas in the Brazilian Amazon.²⁶ When properly protected, they act as barriers against deforestation. Differing from non-protected areas, they consist mostly of primary forest which has more biomass and biodiversity. Therefore, losing these lands to illegal miners and loggers would result in a disproportionately negative impact on the environment.²⁷

A study conducted in 2020 has shown that collective property rights have reduced deforestation in the Brazilian Amazon.²⁸ When Indigenous lands are granted full property rights, they are more effective at curbing deforestation than those outside of the border. In 2012, the National Policy for Environmental and Territorial Management on Indigenous Lands (PNGATI) was established with the consultation of 150 Indigenous Peoples. Its aim is to guarantee and promote "the rehabilitation, conservation, and sustainable use of Indigenous land and territorial natural resources." In doing so, the integrity of Indigenous land, the improvement of the quality of life, and the whole conditions of physical and cultural reproduction for the present and future generations of Indigenous Peoples are ensured and socio-cultural autonomy is respected.

In January 2023, Lula stated in his inaugural address, "Indigenous peoples ... are not obstacles to development — they are guardians of our rivers and forests and a fundamental part of our greatness as a nation."²⁹ It is imperative that the new government enacts legislation that enforces Indigenous land rights. On a global scale, working with Indigenous Peoples and enforcing their land rights can help mitigate climate change by reducing deforestation. In 2019, the Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change (IPCC) stated that Indigenous Peoples are forest guardians and should be recognized as a solution to the climate crisis.

Conclusion

For a sustainable future that encompasses all three facets of sustainability-social, ecological, and economic-Indigenous Peoples' rights must be enforced. The legacy of political and economic barriers that Indigenous Peoples face continue in contemporary society. Furthermore, Brazil's economic dependence on the mining and logging industries has made cracking down on illicit operations difficult. However, the culture of stewardship in Indigenous Peoples is long fostered for generations. They have knowledge of how to responsibly and sustainably use natural resources from the environment. Indigenous Peoples have been humbly doing for centuries what developed countries with new technologies and industries could not: promoting social, ecological, and economic well-being with a fraction of the natural resources.

References

Cultural Erasure in the Modern Day: The Destruction of Armenian Heritage Sites in Azerbaijan

1. Interfase, "Baku Residents Celebrating Victory in Karabakh War 2020", November 10, 2020, Wikimedia Commons, November 10, 2020, https://commons.wikimedia.org/wiki/File:Baku_residents_celebrating_victory_in_Karabakh_war_2020_%282%29.jpg.

ebrating_victory_in_Karabakh_war_2020_%282%29.jpg.

2. Ani Mejlumyan, "Armenian Opposition Rallies ahead of Pashin-yan-Aliyev Meeting," Eurasianet, April 6, 2022, https://eurasianet.org/armenian-opposition-rallies-ahead-of-pashinyan-aliyev-meeting.

3. Ernest Chantre, Carte Ethnologique du Caucase, Dressée (Ethnological Map of the Caucasus, Drawn), 1887, Wikimedia Commons, 1887, https://commons.wikimedia.org/wiki/File:Komaroff._Carte_ethnologique_du_Caucase,_dress%C3%A9e._1887.jpg.

4. Arsène Saparov, "Why Autonomy? The Making of Nagorno-Karabakh Autonomous Region 1918-1925," Europe-Asia Studies 64, no. 2 (March 2012): 281-323, https://doi.org/10.1080/09668136.2011.64 2583.

5. Laurence Broers, Armenia and Azerbaijan: Anatomy of a Rivalry (Edinburgh University Press, 2019), 54–55.

(Edinburgh University Press, 2019), 54–55.

6. "Vsesojuznaja perepis' naselenija 1926 goda. Nacional'nyj sostav naselenija po regionam Respublik SSSR (All-Union Population Census of 1926. National Composition of the Population by Regions of the Republics of the USSR)," Demoscope Weekly (Vishnevsky Institute of Demography, March 21, 2013), http://www.demoscope.ru/weekly/ssp/sng_nac_26.php?reg=2304.

7. Human Rights Watch/Helsinki, "Azerbaijan: Seven Years of Conflict in Nagorno-Karabakh," Human Rights Watch (Human Rights Watch, December 8, 1994), https://www.hrw.org/reports/AZER%20 Conflict%20in%20N-K%20Dec94_0.pdf.

8. "Pervaia vseobshhaia perepis' naselenija Rossijskoj Imperij 1897

8. "Pervaja vseobshhaja perepis' naselenija Rossijskoj Imperii 1897 g. Raspredelenie naselenija po rodnomu jazyku i uezdam Rossijskoj Imperii krome gubernij evropejskoj Rossii (The First General Census of the Population of the Russian Empire in 1897. Population Distribution by Mother Tongue and Counties Russian Empire Except for Institute of Demography, March 21, 2013), http://www.demoscope.ru/weekly/ssp/emp_lan_97_uezd.php?reg=575.
9. "Naselenie Azerbajdzhana (Population of Azerbaijan)," Ethno-Caucasus, 2014, http://www.ethno-kaykaz.narod.ru/rnazerbaijan.html.

10. Michael P Croissant, The Armenia-Azerbaijan Conflict: Causes and Implications (Westport, Connecticut: Praeger, 1998), 27–36. 11. "Azerbaijan/Nagorno-Karabakh (1991-Present)," University of Central Arkansas, n.d., https://uca.edu/politicalscience/dadm-project/europerussiacentral-asia-region/azerbaijannagorno-kara-

bakh-1991-present/.

12. "UNHCR Publication for CIS Conference (Displacement in the CIS) - Conflicts in the Caucasus," United Nations High Commissioner for Refugees, May 1, 1996, https://www.unhcr.org/us/what-we-do/publications/unhcr-publication-cis-conference-displace-

ment-cis-conflicts-caucasus#. 13. Tom de Waal, "Prilozhenie: Glavy iz russkogo izdanija knigi 'Chernyj sad' (Appendix: Chapters From the Russian Edition of the 'Black Garden' Book)," BBC News Russian, July 15, 2005, http://news.bbc.co.uk/hi/russian/in_depth/newsid_4685000/4685287.stm.

14. Kirill Krivosheev, "Russian Peacekeepers Find Themselves Sidelined in Nagorno-Karabakh," Carnegie Endowment for International Peace, December 15, 2022, https://carnegieendowment.org/politi-

15. "The Nagorno-Karabakh Conflict: A Visual Explainer," International Crisis Group, April 28, 2023, https://www.crisisgroup.org/content/nagorno-karabakh-conflict-visual-explainer.

16. Lori Khatchadourian et al., "Silent Erasure: A Satellite Investigation of the Destruction of Armenian Cultural Heritage in Nakhchivan, Azerbaijan" (Cornell Institute of Archaeology and Material Studies, Ithaca, New York: Caucasus Heritage Watch, September 2022), 12–14, https://indd.adobe.com/view/publication/2a-6c8a55-75b0-4c78-8932-dc798a9012fb/58x9/publication-web-resources/pdf/CHWNakhichevanReportFull.pdf.

17. Lori Khatchadourian et al., "Silent Erasure: A Satellite Investigation of the Destruction of Armenian Cultural Heritage in Nakh-

chivan, Azerbaijan," 14–15, 284–289.

18. Lori Khatchadourian et al., "Silent Erasure: A Satellite Investigation of the Destruction of Armenian Cultural Heritage in Nakhchivan, Azerbaijan," 216-229.

19. Lori Khatchadourian et al., "Silent Erasure: A Satellite Investigation of the Destruction of Armenian Cultural Heritage in Nakhchivan, Azerbaijan," 38-43.

20. Lori Khatchadourian et al., "Silent Erasure: A Satellite Investigation of the Destruction of Armenian Cultural Heritage in Nakh-

chivan, Azerbaijan," 326–329. 21. "Museum of the National Flag," Virtual Naxçıvan, n.d., http://virtualnakhchivan.az/en/museum-of-the-national-flag. 22. "Naxçıvan Şəhərində Dövlət Bayrağı Meydanı və Muzeyi

Yaradılıb (The State Flag Square and Museum Were Created in Nakhchivan)," Azerbaijan State News Agency, November 17, 2014, https://azertag.az/xeber/Naxchivan_seherinde_Dovlet_Bayragi_

Meydani_ve_Muzeyi_yaradilib-811091. 23. Ian Lindsay, Adam T Smith, and Lori Khatchadourian, "CHW Nagorno-Karabakh Monitoring Report #4" (Cornell Institute of Archaeology and Material Studies, Ithaca, New York: Caucasus Heritage Watch, October 2022), 11–12, https://indd.adobe.com/view/publication/bc52b43e-ea70-4967-9b26-1c57fcfcd7ed/2ni5/publication-web-resources/pdf/Report_2022-04.pdf.
24. Nora Dudwick, "The Case of the Caucasian Albanians: Ethnohistory and Ethnic Politics," Cahiers Du Monde Russe et Soviétique 31, no. 2/3 (April-September 1990): 377–83, https://doi.org/10.3406/cmr.1990.2237. Archaeology and Material Studies, Ithaca, New York: Caucasus

25. Ian Lindsay, Adam T Smith, and Lori Khatchadourian, "CHW Nagorno-Karabakh Monitoring Report #4," 21–22

26. Ian Lindsay, Adam T Smith, and Lori Khatchadourian, "CHW

Nagorno-Karabakh Monitoring Report #4," 25–26.
27. European Parliament, "Destruction of Cultural Heritage in Nagorno-Karabakh," 2022/2582(RSP) § (2022), https://www.europarl.europa.eu/doceo/document/TA-9-2022-0080_EN.html.

28. Parliamentary Assembly of the Council of Europe, "Humanitarian Consequences of the Conflict between Armenia and Azerbaijan / Nagorno-Karabakh Conflict," Resolution 2391 § (2021), https://pace. coe.int/en/files/29483/html.

coe.int/en/files/29483/ntml.

29. "The Powers of the Assembly," Parliamentary Assembly (Council of Europe, n.d.), https://pace.coe.int/en/pages/powers.

30. Adam T Smith et al., "Heritage Forensics Is Tackling Devastating New Forms of Cultural Erasure," Sapiens, November 3, 2022, https://www.sapiens.org/archaeology/heritage-forensics-armenian/.

31. Yelena Ambartsumian, "International Court of Justice Rules

Azerbaijan Must Stop Destroying Armenian Cultural Heritage in Artsakh," Hyperallergic, December 7, 2021, https://hyperallergic.com/698344/icj-rules-azerbaijan-must-stop-destroying-armenian-cultural-heritage-in-artsakh/.

32. Lori Khatchadourian and Adam T Smith, "World Court Decision Sets 'New Precedent' for Cultural Heritage Protection," Cornell Chronicle (CornellMedia, December 8, 2021), https://news.cornell. edu/media-relations/tip-sheets/world-court-decision-sets-new-prece-

dent-cultural-heritage-protection.

33. Thomas de Waal, "Now Comes a Karabakh War over Cultural Heritage," The Moscow Times, November 17, 2020, https://www.themoscowtimes.com/2020/11/17/now-comes-a-karabakh-war-over-

cultural-heritage-a72067.

34. "Averting a New War between Armenia and Azerbaijan," International Crisis Group, January 30, 2023, https://www.crisisgroup.org/europe-central-asia/caucasus/nagorno-karabakh-conflict/266-avert-

ing-new-war-between-armenia-and-azerbaijan. 35. Simon Maghakyan, "History Suggests This Winter Could Be Dangerous for Armenians," Time, December 15, 2022, https://time.

com/6241293/armenia-azerbaijan-winter-war/.

36. Payam Akhavan, "Cultural Genocide: Legal Label or Mourning Metaphor?" (Jean-Gabriel Castel Lecture on International Law and International Organizations, January 14, 2016), https://lawjournal. mcgill.ca/article/cultural-genocide-legal-label-or-mourning-meta-

37. Dale Berning Sawa, "Monumental Loss: Azerbaijan and 'the Worst Cultural Genocide of the 21st Century," The Guardian, March 1, 2019, https://www.theguardian.com/artanddesign/2019/mar/01/ monumental-loss-azerbaijan-cultural-genocide-khachkars.

The Archaeology of Power: Saudi Arabia and Heritage Destruction in the Middle East

- 1. Laurence Louër. "Shi'i Identity Politics in Saudi Arabia," In Religious Minorities in the Middle East: Domination, Self-Empowerment, Accommodation, ed. Anh Nga Longva and Anne Sofie Roald,
- 221–244. Brill, 2012.

 2. Mustafa Hameed, "The Destruction of Mecca," Foreign Policy, September 22, 2015, https://foreignpolicy.com/2015/09/22/the-destruction-of-mecca-saudi-arabia-construction/

3. Peskes, Esther, ed. Wahhabism: Doctrine and Development. Berlin, Germany: Gerlach Press, 2016, 149.

4. Basharat Peer, "Modern Mecca: The Transformation of a Holy City," The New Yorker, April 9, 2012, https://www.newyorker.com/ magazine/2012/04/16/modern-mecca.

5. Muharrem Hilmi Özev, "Saudi Society and the State: Ideational and Material Basis," Arab Studies Quarterly 39, no. 4 (2017): 1008. 6. Carla Power, "Saudi Arabia Bulldozes Over Its Heritage," Time, November 14, 2014, https://time.com/3584585/saudi-arabia-bulldoz-

es-over-its-heritage/.

7. Johnson, Andrew, "Saudi Arabia's Proposal to Destroy Prophet Mohammed's Tomb and Move Remains to Anonymous Grave Risks New Muslim Division," Belfast Telegraph, September 2, 2014, https:// www.belfasttelegraph.co.uk/news/world-news/saudi-arabias-proposal-to-destroy-prophet-mohammeds-tomb-and-move-remains-toanonymous-grave-risks-new-muslim-division/30557589.html. 8. Peer, "Modern Mecca".

9. Abdulaziz H. Al-Fahad, "From Exclusivism to Accomodation:
Doctrinal and Legal Evolution of Wahhabism," New York University

Law Review 79, no. 4 (2004): 492.

10. Carol E. B. Choksy and Jamsheed K. Choksy, "The Saudi Connection: Wahhabism and Global Jihad," World Affairs 178, no. 1

11. Choksy and Choksy, "The Saudi Connection".
12. Peer, "Modern Mecca".
13. Hameed, "The Destruction of Mecca".
14. Johnson, "Saudi Arabia's Proposal to Destroy Prophet Mohammed's Tomb"

15. Hameed, "The Destruction of Mecca".

16. Özev, "Saudi Society and the State". 17. "Introduction to Muslim World League." The Muslim World League, Muslim World League, https://themwl.org/en/MWL-Profile. 18. Sarah Feuer, "The Muslim World League, Saudi Arabia's Export of Islam, and Opportunities for Washington," The Washington Institute for Near East Policy, November 22, 2019, https://www. washingtoninstitute.org/policy-analysis/course-correction-muslim-world-league-saudi-arabias-export-islam-and-opportunities, 3.

20. Emma Cunliffe and Luigi Curini, "ISIS and Heritage Destruction: a Sentiment Analysis," Antiquity 92, no. 364 (2018): 1094-1111.

21. Ibid.

22. Patrick van der Heiden and Alex Krijger, "The Saudi-Iranian Rivalry: An Ominous Zero-Sum Game for Supremacy," Atlantisch Perspectief 42, no. 2 (2018): 11–15.

23. Peskes, Esther, ed. Wahhabism: Doctrine and Development. Berlin, Germany: Gerlach Press, 2016, 149.

24. "Hezbollah," Stanford Center for International Security and Cooperation, Freeman Spogli Institute, Stanford University, https://cisac.

Special of the state of the sta

and-why-are-we-at-war-with-them/. 26. Seth G. Jones, et al, "The Iranian and Houthi War against Saudi Arabia," Center for Strategic & International Studies, December 21, 2021, https://www.csis.org/analysis/iranian-and-houthi-war-againstsaudi-arabia.

27. Aya Batrawy, "Saudi Demolition of Historic Shiite Homes Stokes Violence," The Associated Press, June 27, 2017, https://apnews.com/ article/middle-east-ap-top-news-iran-dubai-united-arab-emirates-e49d78cdcab64fd28606f20ac1bc029b.

28. Heiden and Krijger, "The Saudi-Iranian Rivalry".
29. Historic Makkah Fortress Demolished." Arab News, January 9, 2002, https://www.arabnews.com/node/217526. 30. Peer, "Modern Mecca".

31. Steven Cook, "Why Turkey Is Resetting Relations With Saudi Arabia," Council on Foreign Relations, May 4, 2022, https://www.cfr.org/in-brief/why-turkey-resetting-relations-saudi-arabia.

32. Jolyon Naegle, "Middle East: Saudi Arabia Rejects Criticism Over Citadel Demolition," Radio Free Europe Radio Liberty, January 11,

- 2002, https://www.rferl.org/a/1098455.html.

 33. Heiden and Krijger, "The Saudi-Iranian Rivalry".

 34. Lamya Khalidi, "The Destruction of Yemen and Its Cultural Heritage," International Journal of Middle East Studies 49, no. 4 (2017): 735-737.
- 35. Ibid.

36. Ibid.

37. Ibid.

Empowering Africa: The Importance of Mother Tongue Education

1. Cooper, R. (2017, April 5). 6 countries fight poverty with mother tongue education. BORGEN.

2. The persistent teacher gap in sub-Saharan Africa is jeopardizing education recovery. UNESCO.org. (n.d.). Retrieved April 22, 2023, from https://www.unesco.org/en/articles/persistent-teacher-gap-sub-saharan-africa-jeopardizing-education-recovery. 3. Cooper (2017).

4. Gajera Vidyabhavan Gujarati, G. V. G. (2021, October 22).

Importance of mother tongue learning. Gajera Vidyabhavan Ut. Retrieved March 3, 2023, from https://www.gvgublog.org/post/importance-of-mother-tongue-learning. 5. Ibid.

6. American Psychological Association. (n.d.). Journal of Educational Psychology. American Psychological Association. Retrieved April 22, 2023, from https://www.apa.org/pubs/journals/edu/.

7. Language barriers in the classroom: From mother tongue to national language. Concern Worldwide. (2021, August 25). Retrieved March 25, 2023, from https://www.concernusa.org/story/ language-barriers-in-classroom/.

8. Kioko, A.N., Ndung'u, R.W., Njoroge, M.C. et al. Mother tongue and education in Africa: Publicising the reality. Multiling.Ed. 4, 18 (2014). https://doi.org/10.1186/s13616-014-0018-x.

9. Ibid.

10. Amoako, H. K. (2020, May 6). Education in Africa: The impact of colonialism. African Research Consult. Retrieved April 10, 2023, from http://african-research.com/research/education/education-in-africa-the-impact-of-colonialism/.

11. Language policy for education and development in Tanzania. (n.d.). Retrieved April 10, 2023, from https://www.swarthmore.edu/ sites/default/files/assets/documents/linguistics/2007_sa_eleuthera.pdf.

13. Wiehe, E. (2020, July 23). Teaching African history and cultures across the Curriculum. Édutopia. Retrieved April 10, 2023, from https://www.edutopia.org/article/teaching-african-history-and-cultures-across-curriculum

15. Muthwii MJ: Language Policy and Practices in Education in Kenya and Uganda. Phoenix Publishers, Nairobi; 2002.

16. Ndamba, GT. 2008. Mother Tongue Usage in Learning: An Examination of Language Preferences in Zimbabwe. The Journal of Pan African Studies 2:4

17. Kioko A, Mutiga J, Muthwii M, Schroeder L, Inyega H, Trudell B: Language and Education in Africa: Answering the Questions. UNESCO, Nairobi; 2008.

18. Ndamba (2008).

19. UNICEF Education Education Case study Ethiopia. (n.d.). Retrieved April 2, 2023, from https://www.unicef.org/media/105226/file/Formative%20assessment%20places%20student%20learning%20at%20the%20heart%20of%20teaching%20(Ethiopia).pdf.

20. Kioko et al. (2008).

21. Jack, A. (2021, June 11). The push for mother-tongue teaching in África. Financial Times. Retrieved March 11, 2023, from https:// www.ft.com/content/e413c559-0f66-4147-9d80-ca8ea48e41a7. 22. Ibid.

23. Concern Worldwide (2021).24. World Bank Group. (2021, July 15). Teaching young children in the language they speak at home is essential to eliminate learning poverty. World Bank. Retrieved April 10, 2023, from https://www. worldbank.org/en/news/press-release/2021/07/14/teaching-youngchildren-in-the-language-they-speak-at-home-is-essential-to-eliminate-learning-poverty. 25. Ibid.

Chechnya's Warrior Culture: Masculinity, Militarization, and MMA

1. "Chechens: Sons and Daughters of the Mountains," Geopolitical Monitor, April 16, 2018, https://www.geopoliticalmonitor.com/thechechens-sons-and-daughters-of-the-mountains/. 2. "Chechens." Countries and Their Cultures. Accessed May 1, 2023.

https://www.everyculture.com/wc/Norway-to-Russia/Chechens.

3. Morrison, A. "The Russian Empire and the Soviet Union: Too Soon to Talk of Echoes?" ORA, December 18, 2014. https://ora.ox.ac.uk/objects/uuid:50a0ce7e-a70a-4ed5-8c40-18682cedbaa6.

4. Aurélie Campana, "Chechens Fighting in Ukraine: Putin's Psychological Weapon Could Backfire," The Conversation, August 3, 2022, https://theconversation.com/chechens-fighting-in-ukraine-putins-psychological-weapon-could-backfire-179447. 5. Ibid.

Magazine, October 4, 2018, https://melmagazine.com/en-us/story/the-only-escape-for-chechen-men-is-mma-glory.

Karimov Makhmud Magomedovich et al., "Crisis of Masculinity".

in Traditional Culture in the Context of Economic Transformations," Publisher), accessed April 24, 2023, https://www.europeanproceedings.com/article/10.15405/epsbs.2020.10.05.381.

8. "In Macho Chechnya, Being Gay Is an Act of Intolerable Rebellian". The Condition (Condition National Act

lion," The Guardian (Guardian News and Media, April 22, 2017), https://www.theguardian.com/world/2017/apr/22/chechnya-gay-intolerable-rebellion-repression.

9. Ibid.

11. "Chechen Leader's MMA Empire: A Tool for Propaganda and More," NPR (NPR, July 31, 2017), https://www.npr.org/2017/07/31/540652582/chechen-leaders-mma-empire-a-tool-forpropaganda-and-more.

13. Jean-Pierre Filiu, "Martial Arts, War and Repression in Chechnya," Le Monde.fr (Le Monde, September 2023), https://www. lemonde.fr/en/russia/article/2023/01/09/martial-arts-war-and-repression-in-chechnya_6010911_140.html. 14. Editor, "The Only Escape for Chechen Men Is MMA Glory".

15. Campana, "Chechens Fighting in Ukraine: Putin's Psychological Weapon Could Backfire".

A People Without Their Nation: Lingual and Dialectal Roots of Kurdish

Nationalism and Its Failure

1. C.J. Edmonds, "Kurdish Nationalism," Journal of Contemporary History 6, no. 1 (1971): pp. 87–107, https://doi.org/10.1177/002200947100600105.

2. Council on Foreign Relations, "Timeline: The Kurds' Quest for Independence," CFR (Council on Foreign Relations), accessed April 22, 2023, https://www.cfr.org/timeline/kurds-long-struggle-state-

3. KurdishPeople.Org, "Dialects," KurdishPeople.Org, September 3, 2017, https://kurdishpeople.org/dialects/.
4. KurdishPeople.Org, "Dialects".

5. Mehmet Şerif Derince, "A Break or Continuity? Turkey's Politics of S. Mellinet, Standard Grander, New Millennium," Dialectical Anthropology 37, no. 1 (February 26, 2013): pp. 145-152, https://doi.org/10.1007/s10624-013-9303-4.

6. BBC, "Kurdish Can Be Taught in Turkey's Schools, Erdogan

Says," BBC News (British Broadcasting Corporation, June 12, 2012),

https://www.bbc.com/news/world-europe-18410596.
7. Umit Ozdal and Daren Butler, "Turkey's Kurds Eye Kingmaker Role in Election against Erdogan," Reuters (Thomson Reuters, March 21, 2023), https://www.reuters.com/world/middle-east/turkeyskurds-eye-kingmaker-role-election-against-erdogan-2023-03-21/. 8. Batu Coşkun, "Erdoğan Rediscovers Kemalism - Carnegie Endowment for International Peace," Carnegie Endowment (Carnegie

Endowment for International Peace, January 12, 2023), https://carne-gieendowment.org/sada/88789.

9. Batu Coşkun, "Erdoğan Rediscovers Kemalism".

10. İlke Haber Ajansı, "A Black Stain in Turkey's History: Military Coup of September 12, 1980," ILK HA (İlke Haber Ajansı, September 13, 2020). 11, 2020), https://ilkha.com/english/analysis/a-black-stain-in-turkey-s-history-military-coup-of-september-12-1980-9850.

11. Joost Hiltermann, "Iraqi Kurdistan Twenty Years After," Crisis Group (The International Crisis Group , April 6, 2023), https://www.crisisgroup.org/middle-east-north-africa/gulf-and-arabian-peninsu-

la/iraq/iraqi-kurdistan-twenty-years-after.

12. Rûdaw, "Kurmanji or Sorani? Why Not Both in the Kurdistan Region?," Rudaw.net (Rudaw Media Network, July 13, 2018), https://

www.rudaw.net/english/kurdistan/120720181. 13. The Kurdish Project, "Explore the Kurdish Diaspora Map and History," The Kurdish Project (Farhad Khosravi, November 9, 2015), https://thekurdishproject.org/kurdistan-map/kurdish-diaspora/. 14. Shabaka. "Kurdish Diaspora, Identities, and Transnational Activism." Shabaka, November 17, 2021. https://shabaka.org/kurdish-diaspora-identities-and-transnational-activism/. 15. Shabaka, "Kurdish Diaspora".

Securing (Land) Rights for the Indigenous Peoples of Brazil

1. "Human Rights Watch statement on attacks against Munduruku indigenous leaders," Human Rights Watch, May 26, 2021, https:// www.hrw.org/news/2021/05/26/human-rights-watch-statement-attacks-against-munduruku-indigenous-leaders#:~:text=Human%20Rights%20Watch%20statement%20on%20attacks%20 against%20Munduruku%20indigenous%20leaders,-Share%20 this%20via&text=Human%20Rights%20Watch%20condemns%20 the, Par%C3%A1%20on%20May%2026%2C%202021.

2. Scott Wallace, "An illegal gold rush is igniting attacks on Indigenous people in the Amazon," National Geographic, July 6, 2021, https://www.nationalgeographic.com/history/article/war-on-indige-

nous-amazon-communities-in-brazil.

3. Karla Mendes, "President Lula's first pro-environment acts protect Indigenous people and the Amazon," Mongabay, January 4, 2023, https://news.mongabay.com/2023/01/president-lulas-first-pro-environment-acts-protect-indigenous-people-and-the-amazon/.
4. Helcio Souza and Edenise Garcia, "Indigenous Peoples are essential

to forest conservation and the bioeconomy," The Nature Conservancy, June 2, 2021, https://www.nature.org/en-us/about-us/where-wework/latin-america/brazil/stories-in-brazil/indigenous-are-essential-to-forest-conservation/.

5. "Indigenous Efforts," The Nature Conservancy, accessed April 25, 2023, https://www.nature.org/en-us/about-us/where-we-work/latin-america/brazil/stories-in-brazil/partnering-with-indigenous-peo-

6. Lais Modelli, "Illegal mining footprint swells nearly 500% inside Brazil Indigenous territories," trans. Matt Rinaldi, Mongaby, May 18, 2022, https://news.mongabay.com/2022/05/illegal-mining-footprint-swells-nearly-500-inside-brazil-indigenous-territories/.
7. "Brazil: UN experts deplore attacks by illegal miners on indigenous popular transports." United National

digenous peoples; alarmed by mercury levels," United Nations, June 2, 2021, https://www.ohchr.org/en/press-releases/2021/06/ brazil-un-experts-deplore-attacks-illegal-miners-indigenous-peo-ples-alarmed#:~:text=GENEVA%20(2%20June%202021)%20 %E2%80%93,investigate%20and%20prosecute%20those%20respon-

8. Jill Langlios, "For the Kayapó, a Long Battle to Save Their Amazon Homeland," Yale Environment 360, March 29, 2022, https://e360.yale. edu/features/for-the-kayapo-a-long-battle-to-save-their-amazon-

homeland.

9. "Mebêngôkre (Kayapó)," Povos Indígenas no Brasil, accessed April 25, 2023, https://pib.socioambiental.org/pt/Povo:Meb%C3%AAng%C3%B4kre_(Kayap%C3%B3).

10. "Munduruku," Povos Indígenas no Brasil, accessed April 25, 2023, https://pib.socioambiental.org/pt/Povo:Munduruku.

11. "Yanomami," Povos Indígenas no Brasil, accessed April 25, 2023, https://pib.socioambiental.org/pt/Povo:Yanomami. 12. Terence Turner, "Brazil: Indigenous Rights vs. Neoliberalism,"

Dissent, 199, https://www.dissentmagazine.org/article/brazil-indigenous-rights-vs-neoliberalism.

13. Sara Moore and Maria Lemos, "Indigenous Policy in Brazil: The Development of Decree 1775 and the Proposed Raposa/Serra do Sol Reserve, Roraima, Brazil," Human Rights Quarterly 21, no. 2, (May 1999): 448-449.

14. Moore and Lemos, "Indigenous Policy in Brazil: The Development of Decree 1775 and the Proposed Raposa/Serra do Sol Reserve, Roraima, Brazil."

15. Ibid.

16. "Local Content Policies In Minerals-Exporting Countries, Case Studies," Organization for Economic Cooperation and Development, June 2, 2017, 51.

17. Tatiana Farah, "Tapajós dams may bring fish kills, species loss, mercury contamination," Mongabay, August 2, 201, https://news. mongabay.com/2016/08/tapajos-dams-may-bring-fish-kills-speciesloss-mercury-contamination.

18. Carolina Torres, "Illegal gold mining causing mercury contamination in indigenous groups," Mongabay, July 7, 2016, https://news.mongabay.com/2016/07/illegal-gold-mining-causing-mercury-con-

tamination-in-indigenous-groups/.
19. Johnathan Watts and Talita Bedinelli, "How Illegal Mining Caused a Humanitarian Crisis in the Amazon," Yale Environment 360, February 2, 2023, https://e360.yale.edu/features/bra-

zil-yanomami-mining-malaria-malnutrition-lula.
20. Manuela Andreoni et al., "The Illegal Airstrips Bringing Toxic Mining to Brazil's Indigenous Land," The New York Times, August 2, 2022, https://www.nytimes.com/interactive/2022/08/02/world/americas/brazil-airstrips-illegal-mining.html.

21. Ibid. 22. Wallace, "An illegal gold rush is igniting attacks on Indigenous

people in the Amazon".
23. "Razing the land to feed massive timber hunger," WWF, accessed April 25, 2023, https://wwf.panda.org/discover/knowledge_hub/ where_we_work/amazon/amazon_threats/other_threats/logging_ amazon/.

24. Wallace, "An illegal gold rush is igniting attacks on Indigenous

people in the Amazon

25. Benji Jones, "Earth's future depends on the Amazon. This month, it's up for a vote." Vox, October 3, 2022, https://www.vox.com/downto-earth/2022/9/29/23373427/amazon-rainforest-brazil-jair-bolsonaro-lula-deforestation.

26. Souza and Garcia, "Indigenous Peoples are essential to forest conservation and the bioeconomy.'

27. Maria Parazo Rose, "Indigenous territories in the Brazilian Amazon effectively protect forests. Why is deforestation increasing?" Grist, January 6, 2023, https://grist.org/global-indigenous-affairs-desk/brazil-keeps-protecting-indigenous-land-in-the-amazon-its-not-stopping-deforestation/.

28. Kathryn Baragwanath and Ella Bayi, "Collective property rights reduce deforestation in the Brazilian Amazon," PNAS 117, no. 34,

(August 2020). 29. Watts and Bedinelli, "How Illegal Mining Caused a Humanitarian Crisis in the Amazon."

The Cornell Diplomat